

2024 年中考冲刺押题卷（南京卷）（一）

一、单项填空（共 15 小题；每小题 1 分，满分 15 分）

请认真阅读下列各题，从题中所给的 A、B、C、D 四个选项中，选出最佳选项 1. In a dictionary, which of the following words is before the others?

- A. fixed B. find C. forget D. further

2. _____ fantastic it is to go for an outing on a cool sunny day!

- A. How B. What C. How a D. What a

3. —Hello, Mr Wu! I didn't expect to see you in Yunnan.

—Well, I _____ as a volunteer teacher here for 3 months and I will go back to Nanjing soon.

- A. worked B. will work C. have worked D. was working

4. Most people usually can't understand parents' love _____ they have their own children.

- A. if B. since C. until D. because

5. The 25-year-old actor Wang Hedi _____ for his excellent basketball skills in the NBA All-Star Celebrity Game in February 2024.

- A. praises B. is praised C. was praised D. will be praised

6. —For a country to be strong, good education _____.

—That's for sure. Our country has put great efforts into it.

- A. minds B. matters C. agrees D. accepts

7. —Excuse me, I am looking for a flat near my company.

—Here is a right one for you. The price is not high and _____, the location is perfect.

- A. instead B. however C. otherwise D. moreover

8. The little white cat looks so _____ that the child can't wait to keep it.

- A. lovely B. creative C. careless D. generous

9. —Miss Zhao, could you please tell me how I can improve myself?

—One of the best ways is to play _____ someone who is stronger.

- A. across B. along C. among D. against

10. —What's wrong? You look blue.

—The news that our team lost the match puts me in a difficult _____.

- A. conclusion B. tradition C. attraction D. situation

11. —If you remember anything, please contact _____. Thanks for your support.
—Of course I will.
- A. we B. us C. our D. ours
12. —How time flies! Our junior high _____ to an end.
—I can't forget the happy time we have spent together.
- A. comes B. came C. was coming D. is coming
13. —Hurry up! The graduation party will begin at 7: 30 tonight. We only have five minutes left.
—_____. The clock is ten minutes fast.
- A. With pleasure B. That depends C. Don't mention it D. Don't worry
14. Labor Education _____ to develop the view of the world life, values and an interest in doing housework.
- A. is carried out B. has carried out C. carried out D. is carrying out
15. Which of the following can be a headline in the newspaper?
- A. China's Wang/Sun won the mixed doubles at WTT 2024
B. Nanjing hot spots were filled with visitors last May Day
C. Chang'e 6 mission: Collecting first lunar far-side samples
D. High-speed rail has improved travel and economy in China

二、完形填空（共 10 小题；每小题 1 分,满分 10 分）

请认真阅读下面短文,从短文后各题所给的 A、B、C、D 四个选项中,选出最佳选项。



The other day our English teacher asked us to read an article in the textbook called “Stonehenge—Can Anyone Explain Why It Is There?” While reading, I couldn't stop thinking of my ____16____ of Stonehenge last summer when my family went to the UK. It is one of the most wonderful experiences I've ever had.

Stonehenge is a ____17____ stone group made up of a large number of heavy stones. It is said that they were put together almost 5,000 years ago. It took us about two hours to get there from London by bus.

When we ____18____ there at about 10 a.m., visitors of all ages had already begun their

trips. I could not wait to join them. Some men 19 uniforms guided us to walk along the paths around the large stone monuments (石碑). Walking along them, I felt like stepping back 5,000 years. I 20 each stone might weigh several tons. Looking at them in amazement, I wanted to know how ancient people could make those large stones stand without the help of modern 21. Questions came into my mind: Why did they build Stonehenge? How long did it take them to build it? I could not 22 how many people worked together to build these monuments. The true purpose of building Stonehenge may remain a mystery. But its 23 to attract and encourage people has lasted for thousands of years. Without great teamwork, Stonehenge would never have been built.

As we stopped to take pictures, I saw a blonde girl 24 the stone monuments. She was getting inspiration (灵感) from them for her artwork.

Stonehenge is a very great place that has amazed people from all over the world for 25. If you ever get the chance to visit England, take the time to see the great stone monuments for yourself.

- | | | | |
|-----------------|--------------|---------------|----------------|
| 16. A. task | B. tour | C. treat | D. trade |
| 17. A. tiny | B. huge | C. usual | D. slight |
| 18. A. left | B. moved | C. waited | D. arrived |
| 19. A. in | B. on | C. at | D. with |
| 20. A. guessed | B. counted | C. decided | D. wondered |
| 21. A. medicine | B. education | C. technology | D. agriculture |
| 22. A. doubt | B. agree | C. imagine | D. manage |
| 23. A. power | B. pride | C. progress | D. problem |
| 24. A. hearing | B. writing | C. drawing | D. introducing |
| 25. A. days | B. weeks | C. months | D. centuries |

三、阅读理解（共 15 小题;每小题 1 分, 满分 15 分）

“It is especially beautiful. No matter who you are or what your age is, seeing something so fantastic is truly attractive,” said Jin Huilin, who was attracted by the rich patterns (花纹) when he saw Yuhua stones for the first time.

Nanjing Yuhua stone is a type of water-worn stone mainly found in areas like Nanjing and Yizheng in Jiangsu Province. It is known for its smooth texture (质地), bright colours and rich

patterns.

Because Yuhua stones are often got from mines(矿 山), dry Yuhua stones look plain and grey, hiding their true quality. Jin and his friends visited Luhe mining sites in Nanjing, wearing rubber shoes to collect these stones on rainy days. Rain made the stones' detailed patterns clearer. "It's better to carry a bottle of water on dry days to pour on the surface of the stones. Sometimes you can find something surprising," Jin said.

According to Jin, appreciating(欣赏) stones starts with their outer qualities like texture, colour, and patterns. ① However, "real appreciation of the stones requires cultural knowledge; otherwise, they might seem like just pieces of colour," said Jin. With cultural knowledge and imagination, people could see different patterns, such as trees, mountains, or flowers. ② The stones a person chooses as their favourites can show their cultural awareness," Jin added.

Watching patterns of stones in the water is not the only way to appreciate stones. Jin also mentioned other ways. ③ He gave some examples. "Some people enjoy holding stones in their hands, appreciating their special textures, or using strong light to discover hidden patterns that are even more beautiful. Others choose to put the stones on the desk, inviting guests to appreciate the stones from different positions," said Jin. ④

For Jin, stone watching brings joy and something fresh to his life. "Some people like to have lively pets while I prefer stones for their lasting nature," Jin added.

26. The writer begins this article by _____.

- A. explaining an idea
- B. showing the reasons
- C. comparing differences
- D. telling someone's opinion

27. Jin suggests carrying a bottle of water when collecting stones on dry days because _____.

- A. water can bring people good luck
- B. stones can avoid being polluted with water
- C. water can help find the stones' true quality
- D. the weather makes people feel thirsty easily

28. The sentence "So, watching stones is, in some ways, watching oneself. "most probably comes from _____.

- A. ①
- B. ②
- C. ③
- D. ④

29. What can we know about Yuhua stones from the passage?

- A. Their true quality can be found easily on the surface.

be seen.

As soon as the Marionette felt his new feet, he gave one leap from the table and started to skip and jump around, as if he had lost his head from very joy.

“To show you how grateful I am to you, Father, I’ll go to school now. But to go to school I need a suit of clothes.”

Geppetto did not have a penny in his pocket, so he made his son a little suit of flowered paper, a pair of shoes from the bark of a tree, and a tiny cap from a bit of dough.

Pinocchio ran to look at himself in a bowl of water, and he felt so happy that he said proudly: “Now I look like a gentleman.”

“Truly,” answered Geppetto. “But remember that fine clothes do not make the man unless they be neat and clean.”

“Very true,” answered Pinocchio, “but, in order to go to school, I still need something very important.”

“What is it?”

“An A-B-C book.”

Putting on his old coat, full of darns and patches (补丁), he ran out of the house without another word. After a while he returned. In his hands, he had the A-B-C book for his son, but the old coat was gone. The poor fellow was in his shirt sleeves and the day was cold.

“Where’s your coat, Father?”

“I have sold it.”

“Why did you sell it?”

“It’s too warm.”

Pinocchio understood the answer in a twinkling, and, unable to restrain his tears, he jumped on his father’s neck and kissed him over and over.

—Adapted from *The Adventures of Pinocchio*

31. According to the story, which of the following character relationships is correct?

- | | |
|------------------------------------|--|
| A. Geppetto is Marionette’s son. | B. Pinocchio is Geppetto’s father. |
| C. Geppetto is Pinocchio’s father. | D. Marionette and Pinocchio are friends. |

32. What does the underlined word “stern” probably mean in the story?

- | | | | |
|------------|------------|------------|----------|
| A. serious | B. excited | C. touched | D. happy |
|------------|------------|------------|----------|

33. What is the correct order of what happened in the story?

- a. Geppetto was deeply moved.
- b. Geppetto made a suit out of paper.
- c. Marionette cried for a new pair of feet.
- d. Marionette made promises to be a good man.

A. a c d b B. c-b-d-a C. c-d-a-b D. a-d-b-c

34. What can we know from the underlined sentence?

- A. Geppetto played a trick on his son.
- B. Geppetto felt hot because of the weather.
- C. Geppetto loved his son more than himself.
- D. Geppetto didn't like the old coat any more.

35. What is the best title for the story?

- A. A Dishonest Boy
- B. A Poor Family
- C. A New Pair of Feet
- D. An A-B-C Book

What comes to your mind when you read the word “robot”? Many people think about big and modern machines in car factories or films. Few of us think about the past. But people were building machines with human abilities hundreds of years ago.

Philo of Byzantium, an ancient Greek inventor, built a robot thousands of years ago. If someone placed a cup in the robot's hand, it could mix water and wine to make a drink. But it wasn't popular because people didn't need robots to work at that time.

Another ancient robot was a robotic arm called “The Claw”. Polybius, the Greek writer, wrote about it in 213 BC. It was built during a war with the Romans and hung over the city wall towards the sea. When a Roman ship came close, the arm caught the front of it and lifted the ship into the air. Then the ship fell backward into the sea and went down. Again, we don't know whether the machine was built, but it was possible with Ancient Greek technology.

Leonardo da Vinci, the famous artist, loved designing robots. Few of his designs were built, but his plans were very perfect. Mark Rosheim, a robot engineer, still learns from those ideas when he works! One of Leonardo da Vinci's robots was a lion. He built it in 1515. It could walk and send flowers! In 2009, engineers used the plans to rebuild the robot lion. It worked perfectly.

As time went by, more robots were built, and they could do more difficult work, such as

writing and drawing a picture. Although modern technology has moved on, these historical robots still surprise people today.

36. What can we learn about Philo?

- A. He was a modern inventor. B. He was from Germany.
C. His robot was popular in his time. D. He built a robot thousands of years ago.

37. What does the underlined word “lifted” in Paragraph 3 mean in Chinese?

- A. 察看 B. 敲打 C. 举起 D. 推走

38. What modern robots can not do?

- A. difficult work B. think deeply C. draw pictures D. write

39. Which of the following best shows the structure of the passage?

- A. ①/②③④/⑤ B. ①/②③/④⑤ C. ①/②/③④⑤
D. ①②/③④/⑤

40. What's the best title for the passage?

- A. A few interesting ancient stories.
B. What are ancient robots like?
C. Some amazing (令人惊奇的) robots from ancient times.
D. Why are ancient robots different from modern ones?

非选择题（共 50 分）

四、填空（共 15 小题;每小题 1 分,满分 15 分）

A) 请根据括号中所给的汉语写出单词,使句子意思完整正确,并将答案填写在答题卡相应横线上。

41. —Would you like green tea or black tea?

—Thanks a lot. _____ (两者之一) will be OK.

42. No car has ever attracted more _____ (注意) in China than the Xiaomi SU7, which caused a hot discussion.

43. If each of us takes a _____ (简单的) step to go green, we can make a big difference to the Earth.

44. Some roads in cities are _____ (special) designed for the blind to walk more easily.

45. Jia Ling, a famous actress and _____ (direct), told people to stay true in the film *YOLO*.

B) 请根据句子意思,用括号中所给单词的适当形式填空,并将答案填写在答题卡相应横线上。

46. Tom received a Lego toy on his _____ (five) birthday and it was a big surprise for him.
47. Now we can use AI technology to help the _____ (miss) children return home.
48. Chinese _____ (tradition) dishes are famous for their pleasant smell, colour, taste, meaning and appearance.

C) 请根据短文内容，从下面方框中选择适当的单词或短语填空，使短文内容完整正确
中选择适当的单词或短语填空，使短文内容完整正确。

just; while; gave up; on the way; look forward to

In a world full of creatures (生物) living together, there was a character who went on an amazing journey. This character faced difficulties 49, managing to deal with all the problems. Sometimes, it was heard laughing on the top of the highest mountain 50 at other times it found itself in the lowest place with no way out. Although having met so many challenges, this character never 51. It kept moving to meet its needs for discovering new things. No matter what it met with, the character faced it with great courage.

So always 52 a new day! Do you know why? Because life is an exciting journey filled with amazing things. And if you are brave enough, you will find lots of chances 53 lying around the corner. This character has no name, because it is you or me, and because it is any one of us.

五、阅读填空（共 20 小题;每小题 1 分, 满分 20 分）

A) 请认真阅读下面短文,并根据所读内容在文章后表格中小题的空格里填入一个最恰当的单词。

阅读下面短文， 根据所读内容， 在文章后空格里填入一个最恰当的单词，并将答案填写在相应位置上。注意： 每个空格只填 1 个单词。



Falling on March 20 this year, Spring Equinox, also called Chunfen in Chinese, is the fourth of the Twenty-four Solar Terms. It marks the same length (长度) of the day and night.

Have you ever wondered about the origin (起源) of this special solar term? It is said that a long time ago, as there was not enough sunlight, it was almost impossible for people to grow crops. One day, Emperor Yandi decided to fly to Penglai Island on a five-colored bird to search for the sun so that his people could enjoy a better harvest. After a dangerous journey, he brought the sun back and hung it in the sky. From then on, there were plenty of crops on Earth and people lived happily and peacefully. This day is called Chunfen.

Today, people in different places have different traditions to celebrate Chunfen. Chunfen is the best time to fly kites. The wind for kite flying can't be too strong or too gentle. The gentle wind on the day of Chunfen perfectly satisfies those needs, so it is easier for kites to go up. It is usually a wonderful time for people, both old and young, to go to the open spaces to fly kites. It is believed that flying kites on Chunfen can drive away bad luck and bring back good luck.

Chunfen also means hope and growing up, just like the plants. Since ancient times, people ate food based on the changes of seasons. In southern China's Fujian and Guangdong provinces, people living in villages dig wild vegetables and cook them in soup to clean their stomachs. The meals are also thought as a way to wish for a healthy and strong body. During Chunfen, wheat grows and flowers come out. Leek (韭菜) is delicious and fresh. It's the best time to cook food with it, although cooking styles are quite different between northern and southern China.

When Chunfen comes, remember to have fresh vegetables on your table. Also, don't say no if you are invited to take part in different activities to enjoy the good weather.

阅读短文，根据所读内容，在文章后空格里填入一个最恰当的单词，并将答案填写在相应位置上。注意：每个空格只填 1 个单词。

A Treasured Solar Term—Chunfen	
An <u> 54 </u> to Chunfen	●As the fourth of the Twenty-four Solar Terms, it <u> 55 </u> on March 20 this year. ●The day is as <u> 56 </u> as the night on Chunfen.
A tale of Chunfen	●A long time ago, people had <u> 57 </u> growing crops, so Emperor Yandi brought the sun back. ●After that day, there were enough crops on Earth and people lived in joy and <u> 58 </u>.
Traditions	Flying kites ●The gentle wind on the day of Chunfen makes kites fly up more <u> 59 </u>. ●It is a wonderful time for people of all <u> 60 </u> to fly kites in the open spaces.
	Eating wild vegetables ● Villagers wish for a healthy and strong body by <u> 61 </u> wild vegetables and cooking them in the soup. ●As for cooking food with leek, there are great <u> 62 </u> between northern and southern China.
Conclusion	Don't <u> 63 </u> the invitations to take part in different activities when Chunfen comes.

七、短文填空

Teenagers often experience ups and downs in emotions (情感). Sometimes negative (消极的) emotions from present schoolwork and worries about f 64 are with us.

When negative thoughts and feelings appear, they may be h 65 to many parts of life. They even influence a person's confidence greatly and make it hard to realize dreams. For

example, people who think “I can’t do this” or “I doubt my skills” may f__66__ to finish their

以上内容仅为本文档的试下载部分，为可阅读页数的一半内容。

如要下载或阅读全文，请访问：

<https://d.book118.com/63514112243012111>